

GOUGE, THOMAS (1605? - 1681), Nonconformist divine and philanthropist

Name: Thomas Gouge
Date of birth: 1605?
Date of death: 1681
Spouse: Anne Gouge (née Darcy)
Parent: William Gouge
Gender: Male
Occupation: Nonconformist divine and philanthropist
Area of activity: Philanthropy; Religion
Author: Mary Clement

Born at Stratford le Bow, London, 19 September 1605 (according to *D.N.B.*, 29 September 1609), eldest son of Dr. William Gouge. He was educated at Eton and King's College, Cambridge, where he was admitted 16 August 1625, graduated, and was elected Fellow, 16 August 1628. He took orders in 1634, and left Cambridge in 1635. During that year, he was appointed rector of Coulsdon, Surrey, and remained there until 1638 when he received the living of S. Sepulchre's, London. In 1639, he married Anne, daughter of Sir Robert Darcy.

In his London parish he regularly catechized the aged and the poor, and once a week distributed money among them, but changed the day in order to encourage constant attendance. In 1662, owing to his disagreement with the Act of Conformity, he was ejected from his living, and during 1662-71, with some other friends, raised a considerable sum of money to relieve the most needy of London's ejected clergy. In 1671 he read the life of Joseph Alleine, the nonconformist minister of Taunton whose purpose (interrupted by death) had been to evangelize Wales. Gouge determined to carry out his designs. He visited Wales, founded a number of schools, and became associated with [Stephen Hughes](#) in the distribution of Welsh books. To carry out his work, he appealed for subscriptions throughout England and Wales, and in 1674, a 'trust' was organized which was supported by the chief religious leaders of the time. The schools, which ultimately reached a total of about 300, were set up 'to teach the poor Welsh children to read and write English, cast Accompts and repeat the Catechism.' Many books were translated into Welsh for the use of the older people, including some of Gouge's own works, and in 1677, an octavo edition of the Welsh *Bible*, edited by [Stephen Hughes](#), was published.

When Gouge died, 29 October 1681, the schools came to an end, but the distribution of Welsh literature was continued for some time. The money left in the Welsh trust was used to found charity schools in London and the trust may be considered the pattern of the voluntary societies for the education of the poor in the 18th century.

Author

Dr Mary Clement

Sources

Oxford Dictionary of National Biography

John Tillotson, *A sermon preached at the funeral of the reverend Benjamin Whichcot* (1683)

Thomas Rees, *History of Protestant Nonconformity in Wales from its rise in 1633 to the present time* (London 1883)

Thomas Shankland, 'The Charity School Movement' in *The Transactions of the Honourable Society of Cymmrodorion*, 1904-5

J. C. Morrice, *Wales in the Seventeenth Century its literature and men of letters and action* (Bangor 1918), 1918

A. G. Matthews, *Calamy revised being a revision of Edmund Calamy's Account of the ministers and others ejected and silenced, 1660-2* (1934)

M. G. Jones, 'Schools of the Welsh Trust, 1675-8,' in *Bulletin of the Board of Celtic Studies*, 1937

M. G. Jones, *The charity school movement a study of eighteenth century puritanism in action* (1938)

Mary Clement, *Correspondence and minutes of the S.P.C.K. relating to Wales 1699-1740* (University of Wales Press 1952)

Mary Clement, *The S.P.C.K. and Wales, 1699-1740* (S.P.C.K. 1954)

Further Reading

Wikipedia Article: [Thomas Gouge](#)

Delweddau

Francois van den Hoeye, [The Reverend Mr. Thomas Gouge](#)

Michael van der Gucht, [The Reverend Mr. Thomas Gouge](#)

Gweithiau

Thomas Gouge, William Jones (tr.), [Gair i bechaduriaid a gair i'r saint](#) (Llundain 1676)

Additional Links

VIAF: [315944836](#)

Wikidata: [Q7790119](#)

Published date: 1959

Article Copyright: <http://rightsstatements.org/page/InC/1.0/> 

The Dictionary of Welsh Biography is provided by The National Library of Wales and the University of Wales Centre for Advanced Welsh and Celtic Studies. It is free to use and does not receive grant support. A donation would help us maintain and improve the site so that we can continue to acknowledge Welsh men and women who have made notable contributions to life in Wales and beyond.

Find out more on our [sponsorship page](#).

